

[image: image1.png]



Board of Trustees
Minutes

	Date:
	13 September 2007

	Time:
	14.00

	Venue:
	V&A Board Room

	Present:
	Paula Ridley (Chairman)
Edwin Davies 
Rob Dickins
Professor Sir Christopher Frayling
Jane Gordon Clark
Betty Jackson
	Lisa Jardine
Peter Rogers
Paul Ruddock

Dame Marjorie Scardino

Samir Shah (items 3-10)

	In attendance:
	Mark Jones, Director, V&A
David Anderson, Director of Learning & Interpretation, V&A

Moira Gemmill, Director of Projects & Design, V&A
Jane Lawson, Director of Development, V&A

Beth McKillop, Director of Collections, V&A

Damien Whitmore, Director of Public Affairs, V&A

Rodney Fitch, Chairman of V&A Enterprises Ltd (for items 1-3)

Jo Prosser, Managing Director of V&A Enterprises Ltd (for items 1-3)

Jackie Britton, Head of Technical Services, V&A (for item4)

Helen Jones, V&A (Secretariat)
John Rider, V&A (Secretariat)

	Apologies:
	Rick Mather, Sir Timothy Sainsbury; Ian Blatchford

	1
	Welcome

	1.1
	The Chairman welcomed Beth McKillop who was attending her first Board meeting since becoming Director of Collections on 1 August.

	
	

	2
	Declaration of interests (agenda item 1)

	2.1
	Professor Sir Christopher Frayling mentioned his involvement with the Arts Council and the Conran Foundation.

	
	

	3
	V&A Enterprises Ltd (agenda item 2)

	3.1
	Rodney Fitch gave a presentation on VAE.  He described the company’s board, mission, departments, highlights and revenue and profit for the past five years.  He concluded by outlining the challenges the company faced and that ‘online’ seemed to offer the greatest challenge and the best opportunity for growth. 

	
	

	4
	Dean Hill Store (agenda item 3)

	4.1
	Jackie Britton gave a presentation on the progress of the project to move objects from the V&A store at Battersea to the Dean Hill Park (Wiltshire) storage vaults by the end of April 2008.  Initially four vaults had been leased with the option of taking on more in the long term.  A total of 9,250 objects were to be moved, equating to 200-250 vehicle journeys over seven months.  Work currently involved improvements to the site, identifying layout options, ordering of consignments and the installation of storage equipment.  Risk management, dust and treatment work, packing and photography of the objects were also being addressed.  It was noted that the British Museum was negotiating use of storage facilities at the site.

	
	

	5
	Minutes and Confidential Annex of the previous meeting (12 July 2007)(agenda item 4)

	5.1
	The Minutes and Confidential Annex of the meeting were agreed and signed by the Chairman.

	
	

	6
	Matters arising (agenda item 5)

	6.1
	Paragraph 6.1: Following the  withdrawal of Sir John Tusa,  V&A Trustee Paul Ruddock had been appointed by the Prime Minister as Chairman of the V&A from 1 November 2007.

	6.2
	Paragraph 7.1i: Discussions continued on the future of the Gilbert Collection.  A proposal would be presented to the Board in October, following consideration by the Trustees’ Collections Committee.

	
	

	7
	Chairman’s report (agenda item 6)

	7.1
	A paper had been circulated previously.  The Board took note that the Chairman, in consultation with Lisa Jardine, Chairman of the Trustees’ Collections Committee, had approved under Chairman’s Action the loan of the Piffetti Casket for exhibition at the Venaria Reale, Italy.

	
	

	8
	Director’s report (agenda item 7)

	8.1
	The Report had been circulated previously.  In addition, the Director reported as follows:

i. Funding from the Thai Ministry of Foreign Affairs would allow the V&A to buy three cases to display  Thai art to mark the 80th Birthday Anniversary of the King of Thailand.
ii. Adjacent to the British Galleries there was a small, but worthwhile, display of the six short-listed competition entries for the design of the British pavilion at the World Expo 2010 in Shanghai.
iii. The shortfall in the final visit figure for the Surreal Things exhibition was in line with exhibition attendances at other national museums and galleries in London.
iv. V&A touring exhibitions such as Cinema India, Vivienne Westwood and Masterpieces of Ukiyo-e continued to be successful.

v. He had met Sir Bob Kerslake and Dr Ann Gosse, respectively Chief Executive and Director of Culture, Sheffield City Council, to discuss the renewal of the partnership with the V&A.
vi. The feasibility study on possible co-operation between the V&A and Dundee was about to get underway.

	
	

	9
	Reports from Committees (agenda item 8)

	9.1
	Buildings Strategy

i. Medieval and Renaissance Galleries – work was scheduled to start on site on 7 January 2008.
ii. Contemporary Space – work was progressing rapidly.
iii. Sackler Education Centre – work was progressing.

iv. Jewellery Gallery – the donors had provided further funding for the project.
v. Theatre Collections – work for the re-display in Galleries 103-106 was under way.
vi. Ceramics Galleries – phase 1 was making good progress.
vii. Battersea Store – discussions were taking place with the landlord about early departure from the site.
viii. Exhibition Road Building – Stanton Williams had completed a space study.

	9.2
	Development – a Report had been circulated previously.  In addition:
i. A large pledge had been made towards the Contemporary Ceramics gallery.
ii. The Fashion Gala fundraising event would take place on 18 September. 
iii. The DCMS/Wolfson Foundation had made a pledge towards the Asian Sculpture galleries project, and a further good prospect for the project had been identified.
iv. A number of large applications for the Medieval and Renaissance galleries had been submitted to potential prospects.
v. The Qataris had declined to contribute to the Sackler Centre but would be making a donation to the Museum.

vi. Sponsorship was still being sought for the following exhibitions: 


Cold War Modern, Baroque, Maharajahs, Quilts.

	9.3
	Museum of Childhood

i. It was noted that Lisa Jardine would succeed Rob Dickins as chair of the Committee on the latter’s retirement from the Board at the beginning of October.

	
	

	10
	Any other business (agenda item 9)

	10.1
	The Chairman reported that this was Rob Dickins’s final Board meeting as his appointment as a Trustee of the V&A expired at the beginning of October.  On behalf of the Board, she paid tribute to Rob’s contribution to the work of the Museum, including his time as Chairman of the Museum of Childhood Committee and as a Director of VAE, and his passion for the Museum over the past seven years.  He had been a good colleague.

	10.2
	The Chairman asked that the Board’s thanks be conveyed to Mark Haworth-Booth for the Lee Miller exhibition. 

	10.2
	Next meeting: Thursday 11 October at 2.00 p.m., in the Board Room.


John Rider
 October 2007
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